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MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS
OF THE ACTIVE LEARNING TRUST

held on Tuesday 2nd May 2017  
at The Lansdowne Club, London

MINUTES

Directors: 
Ms L. Adams


Mr D. Bateson (OBE)

Mr J. Beswick


Mr C. Bush


Mrs J. Cutchey


Mr G. Hely-Hutchinson

Mr M. Kerr


Ms M. Lloyd






Mr G. Peile


Mr S. Staite

Ms M. Toft

Members:
Mrs H. Capron


Mr R. Dool

Invited Officers:
Mr D. Hilton


Mr C. Paskell


Mrs J. Steel


Invited Headteachers:

Ms H. Madsen (Head of Red Oak Primary School)





Mr M. Payne (Head of Pakefield Primary School)


Invited Guest:


Ms H. Renfrew-Knight (RSC Office)
30. 
WELCOME & APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Ms Adams welcomed all present.  There were no apologies for absence. Ms Renfrew-Knight was introduced as a colleague of the Regional School Commissioner, who had requested that she attend on his behalf as an observer.   No new declarations of interest were declared.
Ms Adams informed directors that there were two known items to be discussed under Item 37: Any Other Urgent Business.
31.
REPORT & PRESENTATION FROM RED OAK & PAKEFIELD PRIMARY SCHOOLS AND THE LOWESTOFT HUB LEAD
Directors confirmed that they had reviewed the Headteacher Reports that Ms Madsen and Mr Payne had provided prior to the meeting.   Both were asked to highlight areas of particular note:

Ms Madsen: Red Oak Primary School
· Variances in the budget were explained as due to teaching staff not being replaced and support staff positions being filled by staff on a lower salary scale than those that vacated, and numbers on role have risen significantly. 

· Red Oak have a healthy carry forward, and it is hoped to earmark some of this for building projects.

· Attendance is good – 98.3% for those of statutory school age.  A system is in place where staff collect children for school if necessary.  The number of parents requesting term-time holidays has risen, which may impact attendance data.

· Although 30 children have left Red Oak since September, there are valid reasons.  Red Oak is largely full, with places requested being refused.  91 applications were received for the 60 PAN reception for September 2017.

· Work on Pupil Premium and PE Premium was recognised during the recent Ofsted Inspection.

· Red Oak serves an area with significant deprivation.

· Ofsted verified the school judgement of ‘Good’, with consistently good or better teaching being recognised.

· Early Years and Behaviour & Welfare were recognised as being nearly outstanding

· Key priorities going forward are supporting the more able children and enhancing a skills based curriculum.

· Data shows strong valued added, with FFT predictions expected to be exceeded. 

· Inspectors recognised that Maths at Red Oak is exceptional – PixL papers verify this.

· SATS – KS2 on track but 3 children a concern due to social/personal issues: KS1 on track.

· There are currently a high proportion of EY children who have speech & language issues – intervention is in place.

· Red Oak have won 19 sporting trophies in the last 2 years.

On behalf of the Board, Ms Adams congratulated Ms Madsen on the Ofsted outcome.  She added that the staff at Red Oak should be very proud of their achievements, and asked Ms Madsen to pass on the congratulations from Directors.  Ms Madsen stated that she had received fantastic support from Andy Redman and Joy Parke and that their backing allows her, as headteacher, to be instrumental in effecting change.  She also praised the system of development visits introduced by ALT, from which Red Oak have both benefitted and passed on experience.  She stressed that this was not only for teaching staff, and spoke of a series of training sessions on medical conditions for support staff.
Mr Peile reminded the Board that when ALT took on Red Oak it was in special measures.  He added that Ms Madsen’s superb leadership has been a key factor for change, and asked the Board to note that Ms Madsen and her staff support other schools in numerous ways.  

Mrs Cutchey asked what Ms Madsen saw as the biggest challenges for Red Oak to achieve outcomes.    Ms Madsen stated that teaching and learning is paramount, and the need to get teaching to outstanding is a challenge.  She advocated that ‘good’ is ‘not good enough’.

Ms Adams praised a 100% attendance statistic that she had seen recently on Twitter.  171 pupils had 100% attendance last term.  Ms Madsen confirmed this, adding that an intense reward system, together with strict rules, has helped improve attendance across the school. 

Mr Payne: Pakefield Primary School
· Directors were asked to note that the two incidents of bullying relate to staff – not children.
· Funding slightly better than anticipated due to additional children joining the school and extra funding being received for SEN.

· 80% of children attending breakfast club generate pupil premium, which is funded by Pakefield.

· Residue capital funding will be used to change some doors to improve security.

· Attendance is good at 96%, but still below target. Term time holidays are a cause for concern.  17 penalty notices have been issued since September, and this has had a detrimental effect on parent/school relationships.  School intend to be more sympathetic in future to combat this.

· Families of concern are supported well by the Family Support Worker, who regularly collects pupils for school if parents are struggling.

· Four children have left to attend another local school for personal reasons.

· Working within the Trust is beneficially – particularly for senior and middle leaders.  Staff have become empowered and are now more committed.

· Pakefield hosted a developmental visit on Talk For Writing, and Mr Payne hope that Pakefield can become a training school in this area.

· Key work being carried out by Joy Parke and Andy Redman – eg tracking high attaining pupils, and support with the SDP.

· Pakefield have worked hard to improve Maths. PixL tracking has been embraced by staff and all children have targets now.   The Maths curriculum has been adapted to use White Rose materials and NCTEM mastery has been introduced.
· There are 13 key marginal pupils for SATs that the school are working hard to include in the 75% combined scores.

· Three teachers are bordering between RI and good.  Support is in place.  

· Mr Payne believes Pakefield are good at developing staff from within, and the CPD offer is individualised.

· Science has been a cause for concern, but the subject leader has worked hard to develop a rich curriculum.  Now need to focus on skills to embed this.

Mr Peile asked Mr Payne to explain how David Baker supports Pakefield.   Mr Payne explained that Mr Baker is mainly working with a teacher who is covering a long-term maternity leave, on planning, coaching, targeting and covering vulnerable points.  He will also be working with a member of staff who has been on maternity leave when she returns shortly.  Although Mr Baker is in school one day per week, he also works with and co-ordinates with middle leaders to ensure support continues in his absence.  

Ms Adams asked if Mr Baker’s support will be needed in school once the middle leaders are skilled up.  Mr Payne believes that there will still be a need to work with middle leaders. 
Mr Bush asked how Mr Payne measures effectiveness of coaching from Mr Baker.   Mr Payne replied that a variety of methods are considered – plans, challenge, outcomes monitored.
Mr Hilton asked what outcome the school SEF gives.  Mr Payne replied that Pakefield is graded ‘good’ within the SEF.  He explained that this is evidenced by a review in the Autumn term (with 94% of teaching good or outstanding).  In response to a question from Ms Lloyd, Mr Payne added that an internal review will be carried out before half-term.

Mr Hilton asked if what governors see during visits match Mr Payne’s assessment.  Mrs Cutchey (the current chair of governors) confirmed that governors are matched to development areas within the SEF.  Their visits focus these aspects to ensure triangulation.   Subject leaders attend LGB meetings to share knowledge, enabling governors the insight to carry out effective visits.   

Mrs Cutchey asked to Mr Payne explain what has had the greatest impact on Maths.  Mr Payne replied that he felt the improving picture is due to continual reviews and staff being given dedicated time.
Mr Peile asked Mrs Cutchey for a view on the LGB.  Mrs Cutchey replied that she felt governors have always had skills, but lacked confidence in the past.  She added that they are now capable and effective, challenge Mr Payne and have developed a sense of purpose.  

Mr Peile asked if Pakefield’s SLT are questioned effectively. Mr Payne acknowledged that staff have not welcomed questioning in the past, but he believes this has improved and staff are now open to good questioning.  He believes this has been helped by Mrs Cutchey attending staff meetings to explain that part of the role of governors is to monitor outcomes and how they will be achieved.
Mr Redman: Lowestoft Hub Lead
Mr Redman referred directors to his report that had been circulated prior to the meeting.

· The Lowestoft hub has been renamed the North Suffolk Hub.
· A report format has been agreed for schools to inform inspections.

· Quality of engagement in cluster groups is very high.

· Challenge & support meetings retain focus

· The leadership development group illustrates how the Hub works through evaluation and review, eg reallocating focus to foundation subjects.
· Shared professional development days are successful, with the next step to share good practice across Hubs.

· The standards group is led by Joy Parke, with sessions clear about judgements, feedback and outcomes, and showing clear audit trails.

Mr Redman asked directors to note the exceptional work of Red Oak with PE premium funding, and their ability to measure impact by real improvement in fitness.  This can be linked to improvement in pupil behaviour.  Ms Madsen reported that Ofsted recognised this with the report quoting “PE Premium is exceptionally well spent”.  Red Oak have been awarded the Gold Sports Mark.  Ms Madsen praised the work of Jonny Lee at Red Oak in this area – Mr Lee has been nominated, and shortlisted, for the Teacher of the Year Award.
Mr Redman explained how schools have taken the initiative on development visits, siting Westwood’s lead on Early Excellence which has been well received across the Trust. 
Ms Adams thanked Ms Madsen, Mr Payne and Mr Redman for their attendance.  Ms Madsen and Mr Payne left the meeting at this point.
Ms Adams asked if directors had any comments about either heads’ presentation.  
Mr Bateson stated that the presentations were a good blend of high expectations and outcomes, and other areas of celebration. He also noted that MATs need school-to-school support to add value and inform strategy.  
32.
MINUTES AND MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MEETING HELD ON 21st FEBRUARY 2017
The Minutes of the meeting held on 21st February 2017 were accepted as a true record.  It was agreed that comments relating to specific heads should be made confidential in the minutes before they are made public. 
Matters Arising: 
26. It was noted that the deputy head at Highfield Ely has accepted a post outside the Trust and will leave at the end of the Summer term.

33.
MINUTES OF COMMITTEES
Finance & Audit Committee (21.02.17)
The Minutes of the Finance & Audit Committee meeting that was held on 21st February 2017 were accepted by directors.

34.
CHAIR’S ACTIONS

Ms Adams reported that no Chairs’ Actions have been made since the last report.

35.
REVIEW OF SCHEME OF DELEGATION
Directors confirmed that they had received and reviewed the CEO’s report.   Mr Peile explained that this is the first time that there has been a complete review of the Scheme of Delegation, (recognising that changes had been made since the Trust was founded to meet needs) and outlined proposals for update in order to streamline governance for Local Governing Bodies.  The changes were summarised as:-

· Reduce the number of Trust governors appointed to three

· Headteachers and Chairs (who are appointed by the CEO and Trust Board respectively) will be noted as Trust governors and therefore represent the Trust at LGB meetings
· Operation of the financial function for LGBs will become a monitoring role.  School budgets will be approved by the Trust Board on the recommendation of the Director of Finance and Operations
· Appointment of Clerks for LGBs will become a central function and no longer delegated to schools.
Mr Hely-Hutchinson asked if it is known how governors will react to the proposals.  Mr Peile explained that he had met with directors who are also schools governors (representing seven LGBs) and, on the basis of those discussions he hoped these changes would be supported He added that LGBs will retain, through their monitoring role, a key understanding of how resources are utilised.

Mr Bateson stated that he aware that other MATs are having similar conversations in order to improve governance.

Ms Toft suggested that governors should be informed of proposals at the next governor sessions to gauge feedback.   Mr Peile explained that the proposals, if approved by the Board, will be presented for consultation.  
Mr Dool suggested that the Scheme should be aligned with the DfE Competency Framework in the future.

The Board noted the proposals for the move towards updating the Scheme of Delegation as presented. 
The Board approved a period of consultation to take place with Local Governing Bodies.
The Board agreed that Ms Adams be given delegated powers to move the proposals forward as appropriate.   
36.
SAFEGUARDING REPORT

Mr Peile updated Directors of the work carried out at Trust and School level to secure the safety of staff and pupils within the Trust.  It was noted that the vast majority of safeguarding within the Trust is secure.  This is evidenced by policies, procedures and external reviews – significant good practise was found.
Directors were informed of how the Trust is addressing issues highlighted during recent inspection reports.  
Directors were asked to note that external safeguarding reviews are scheduled in the Summer term for Neale-Wade, Chantry and Cromwell.

The Board noted the content of the report on safeguarding and the actions being taken to secure safeguarding arrangements across the Trust.
37.
ANY OTHER URGENT BUSINESS

Exclusion Policy: Amendments are required to the Trust Exclusion Policy to reflect recommendations from the DfE regarding Independent Review Panels.
The Board approved the amendments as presented.
Hillside Building Work: Mr Paskell explained that a proposed project is likely to exceed the OJEU threshold and would therefore need referring to the Board of Directors.

The Board delegated authority for this to Mr Peile. 

38.
CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER’S REPORT 
CONFIDENTIAL 

39.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING


The date of the next meeting was confirmed as 11th July 2017.
